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EDITORIAL INTRODUCTION

The author, a Hindu, was invited by his close Muslim friends in 
Yorkshire, England, to share the family meal with which they 
break their fast during Ramadan (iftar). He describes the 
occasion in intimate detail, relates the private joys and 
tribulations of an ordinary Muslim family. An opportunity for 
non-Muslims to see the obvious, namely that Muslims are generous, 
human and can suffer - like all of us.



56 Ashutosh Vardhana: Visiting my Muslim friends in Ramadan (2001-11-18, Mk2.1) 2
________________________________________________________________

Ashutosh Vardhana: 
Visiting my Muslim friends in Ramadan

Visit 1

Today is Friday, 16 November 2001, the Muslim holy day.

Last night Ramadan started. The fast will be broken at about 
16.15h each day, the time of sunset. It will be about four 
minutes earlier each day from now on. The news came that the 
Afghanistan bombing will continue.

Today is the first day of Ramadan. The fast will end at 16.16 
hours. I arrive at Husna's house in Bradford at 16.10 hours. The 
children are in the sitting-room, the plastic tablecloth has been 
put on the floor and the 'table' is being laid. Kareema (Husna's 
widowed sister) and her 23-year-old daughter Aisha from across 
the road are there.

Husna and Kareema are bustling in the kitchen.

'Three more minutes,' the children call.

'Two more minutes.'

The hour and the minute has come. Ilyas (9) goes through the room 
with a plate with dates and offers one to each of us. Eating that 
date is the formal breaking of the fast. These are dried dates, 
but they are fresher and juicier than normal dried dates.

Everybody puts the date stones into a glass filled with water. 
They will be washed, dried and kept and will be used later, 
together with many others collected over the years, for 
'counting' prayers (similar to the function of a rosary).

Husna's husband, a taxi driver with a degree in accountancy from 
Delhi University, is working. He will break his fast and eat his 
date somewhere in his cab. If the men are at home, they go to 
mosque to break the fast (by eating that date) and say the 
prayers of the hour. They can eat at mosque but most prefer to 
come home and eat with their families.

'Who fasts?' I ask.

Yunus, 12 years old now, does the full fast, like all adults. 
Ilyas and Idris (6) want to fast but they are allowed to only on 
Saturday when they do not have to go to school. They would, of 
course, like to join the ranks of the adults. Fasting is not a 
punishment but a privilege.
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My Muslim friends breaking the fast

A rich variety of food is spread on the tablecloth: chicken legs, 
samosas, pakoras, melons and other fruit - rich by the normal 
standards of the family, but nothing remotely comparable to, say, 
Christmas dinner in an English home.

Fruit is an important component of the Ramadan diet. It can be 
noticed even in the Muslim shops in town. During Ramadan the 
boxes with fruit are piled up much higher on the pavement than 
during the rest of the year, and housewives will buy more mangoes 
and melon than normally, no matter whether they are in season or 
not.

Food is always treated with great respect. Children are taught to 
wipe their plates meticulously clean. Any food that is left over 
and wasted will be eaten by the devil (so the legend goes), i.e. 
it will be dishonoured. On the day of reckoning, when all things 
will testify for or against us and say what good or what bad we 
have done to them, the food we have eaten will say: 'She has 
rescued me from being eaten by the devil', and that will be a 
mark in our favour.
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During iftar, the food seems better, more precious, and even more 
respectfully eaten, than during the rest of the year. Ramadan is 
a holy festival, celebrated by fasting, not a time of mourning.

Fried chicken legs are not a luxury, but they are something 
special and during Ramadan seem just that little crisper, that 
little more tasty.

Husna is on the phone, anxiously trying to locate her youngest 
brother, Basim. Where is he? He does not answer his mobile phone. 
He is in none of the other houses of the extended family: where 
is he going to have the iftar? She does not want him to miss the 
special occasion. It is not good to be left out, to be alone, 
during the iftar. Is he still at work?

After a while he arrives. Laden with presents as so often. He is 
the unmarried brother (31), the youngest, and therefore showers 
his affection on his nieces and nephews in all the families. His 
sisters are pressing on him to follow the tradition and to get 
married. He sweetly and steadfastly refuses, for reasons best 
known to him. He is a member of MENSA.

He cannot resist a bargain when he sees one. Today he brings two 
frozen pizzas from the supermarket, two pink cartons of fruit 
milk, and two heavy bags of sweets with honey centres. 'At that 
price, I had to take them,' he says and offers me one bag, since 
none of the children like honeyed sweets.

The fruit milk is a luxury, and the children are happy. But 12-
year-old Yunus says it reminds him of hospital.

When he was younger, he had bone cancer and had to undergo 
chemotherapy. He lost a lot of weight and at that time they gave 
him special milk-based nutrient drinks, in cartons such as these.

I speak some French with Yunus. He has learnt a lot during his 
first year at the private grammar school he attends. It is mainly 
frequented by white middle-class boys. He is so intelligent and 
desirable to the school that he receives a substantial bursary. 
Speaking to me he makes an effort to understand even the words 
which he does not know. That distinguishes him from other 
children going to school in this town.
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Visit 2

This is my second visit to share the Ramadan meal (the iftar) 
with my Muslim friends in Bradford. Yesterday I was in one house 
of the extended family which has become so close to me that they 
have virtually adopted me, tonight I go to another, the house of 
Lateefa, the sister of Husna, whom I visited yesterday. I am 
happy to be welcome in either.

16.10 hours: I drive into Inkerman Road. The fast will be broken 
at 16.12 hours. The street is deserted. There are no people on 
the pavement and no cars are passing. All cars are parked on 
either side of the road in front of their houses. There are no 
empty spaces. Everybody is at home. Even the Red Shop, which 
normally opens from 9.00 a.m. to 11.30 p.m., is closed.

Alimah (11) opens the front door and is munching her date. I have 
arrived just about in time. In the front room Kareema is still 
saying her prayers. Lateefa is in the kitchen preparing food. The 
children, including Basim (31), are sitting on the floor eating. 
I sit down with them.

Lateefa goes to the front room in order to say her prayers as 
well. After some minutes, she and her elder sister Kareema return 
and sit down with us. We sit in a close group together round the 
food on the newspapers on the carpet which serve as a disposable 
table cloth. In India it would have been banana leaves. We sit 
closer than normal, and all, men and women, eat at the same time. 
Everybody is hungry now and has to eat.

There is no noise, and we are all silent, concentrating on the 
food.

This is a special time of the year, a holy time. The 
mortification during the month is less important than the 
holiness, i.e. the pleasure and the blessing that is associated 
with this time. There is no terrible event that is being 
commemorated during this month. This makes it different from 
Christian lent (passion tide) which is a period in which 
Christians are meant to repent their sins, as a result of which 
Jesus had to suffer, be crucified and die. That is the reason why 
in Christian lent, there is a strong element of sadness and 
penitence. Not so in Ramadan, even though outsiders often wrongly 
think so because they see only the 'hardship' associated with the 
fasting, which is uncommonly strict by comparison to what 
Christians and Westerners are used to. Muslims think rather of 
the special atmosphere of those meals and of those breakfasts 
that have to be taken before dawn.

One reason why the evening is quiet is also that, at long last, 
the television is off and does not continuously go on in the 
background.
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Lateefa asks whether Idris (6) in her sister's house is fasting. 
Only on Saturdays, when he does not have to go to school, does 
his mother permit him to fast. She tells him that he can break 
the fast whenever he wishes. At two o'clock this afternoon, we 
hear, he was still going strong: he was offered food but refused. 
Proud little fellow. So mischievous and troublesome normally.

The children are, of course, not happy that there is no 
television. They tried to negotiate with their mother: will she 
not at least allow them to see teletext? -- No, not even that.

But as Lateefa goes into the kitchen to do the washing-up, they 
cheat and turn on the television, sound off, and go to Ceefax, in 
order to check the football results. For just about three 
minutes. But no 'graven images'! Basim (31), who has a sense of 
humour and understands human weakness, turns a blind eye and 
smiles while reading the football results in his newspaper. Then 
they quickly turn the television off again before mother can 
notice.

Lateefa gives me some of the food that is left over and makes 
some more chapatis with surplus dough she has prepared. I must 
take all this home, as I do whenever I visit my friends. I can 
come when I like or stay away when I like. There is always some 
space for me on the settee or the floor and it is always possible 
to find or make a chapati (if nothing else) for me. Ours is a 
solid unassuming friendship. Some people who are wary of Muslims 
don't know what they are missing.

© Jerusalem Times 2001

Yasser Arafat, still a happy man - breaking the fast with Palestinian refugees
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© BBC News 2001

Monday, 19 November 2001:
The President has fifty Ambassadors eating out of his hand.
As on all official occasions, one seat has been left empty -
for Osama Bin Laden in case he decides to pay a flying visit.
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